CAM VALE PARISH COUNCIL

 Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held 

in Longburton Village Hall on Thursday 18th July 2013
Present:   
	Cllr T. Gilchrist
	Cllr Mrs. K. Paterson
	Cllr C. Jesty

	Cllr Miss P. Regan
	Cllr G. Squires (Chairman)
	Cllr N. Williams (conducted the meeting – see Minute 13/33) 


In attendance:   Parish Clerk- Anne Tait
Cllr C. Loder (WDDC) and four parishioners
13/63    Apologies for absence:  Cllrs M. Bevan (DCC) and Coffin
13/64 Declarations of personal and prejudicial interest: Cllr Mrs. Paterson declared that           the Chairman of the Longburton Village Hall Committee was her husband.
13/65 To approve the Minutes of the Meetings of the Cam Vale Group Parish Council held on 09/05/13, 14/05/13, 17/05/13 and 18/06/13.  Cllr Jesty confirmed that he was not present at the meeting held on 18/06/13.   It was proposed by Cllr Mrs. Paterson seconded by Cllr Gilchrist and RESOLVED that following the above correction the Minutes be approved and signed by the Chairman.
13/66 Clerk’s report on matters arising:   (not covered elsewhere on the Agenda)
· 13/40 Section 106 (Whistle Water monies): The Chairman reported that  a request had been received from the Longburton Village Hall Trustees for a letter of support from the Parish Council for their application to WDDC to purchase a loop system for the Village Hall.  Cllrs Gilchrist, Squires and Williams AGREED to meet with Mr. P. Tester on 22/07/13 to discuss the specifications required for the loop and to obtain an alternative quote to that received by Godden and Curtis.
13/42/13/23 Parking in the Whistle Water Estate:  It was noted that no reply had been received from any of the Officers at DCC and WDDC to the Parish Council’s letter of 17/01/13, regarding this matter.  Roland Skeats Technical Officer Dorset Highways had sent an e-mail on 02/05/13, stating that Dorset Highways believe that the use of the highway is lawful.
Cllr Loder AGREED to speak to Tom Knott at DCC.

· 13/42 Speedwatch: The Chairman reported that there were now six volunteers – with Mrs. C. Squires as the coordinator.  Training will be arranged when PC Pete Moore returns from holiday.
13/67 Financial Matters: - The Clerk reported balances as at 28/06/13: 
· NatWest current account: £11,533.47
· Nationwide Business Investor Account: £571.33
Income received since the 08/05/13 meeting:  
· £4,599.00 Community Development Fund - to be transferred to the CVGPC number 2 account.  The Clerk asked for the transfer letter to be signed by two signatories.
Payments made since the 08/05/13 meeting: 

	£16.67
£3.33
	DD TalkTalk Business provision of broadband for May 2013
Invoice No: TT0226475769
VAT at 20%

	£16.67
£3.33
	DD TalkTalk Business provision of broadband for June 2013
Invoice No: TT0230603091
VAT at 20%

	£16.67
£3.33
	DD TalkTalk Business provision of broadband for July 2013
Invoice No: TT0234581311
VAT at 20%


[a] Payments for consideration, approval or confirmation
	£35.34
	Clerk’s expenses   

	£25.00
	DAPTC – Cllr Miss Regan’s attendance at the New Councillors 1 – Powers & Duties

	£227.87
	DAPTC – Annual Subscription 2013/14

	£120.00

£24.00
	Hazelford Limited – payroll administration charge for 01/04/12 – 31/03/13

Vat @ 20%  

	£1,470.27
	Hazelford Limited – Clerk’s salary for Jan – March 2013

PAYE & NIC 2012 – 2013 Q4 = £288.80

	£1,470.27
	Hazelford Limited – Clerk’s salary for April – June 2013

PAYE & NIC 2013/14  Q1 = £288.60


It was proposed by Cllr Gilchrist seconded by Cllr Miss Regan and RESOLVED to approve the above payments.   

[b] A method of reporting an 'indicative' assessment of the PC's finances:  Cllr Gilchrist had previously circulated a chart using the data supplied by the Clerk which shows the overall financial position.  The Clerk had also previously circulated the financial spreadsheet showing expenditure under each budget head.  It was AGREED that Cllr Gilchrist would produce an updated chart showing the overall financial position at each Parish Council meeting.   

13/68 Planning Applications:  
[a]  Outcome of those previously reported : numbers 8,  9, 10, 12 and 13, as shown on the attached planning details 

[b] Notice of those received since last meeting: 15, 16, 17, 18, 19 and 20, as shown on the attached planning details 

       [c]
To discuss and AGREE a corporate response from CVGPC on the following applications:

· 1/D/13/000590 – Lower Farm, Lillington – Agricultural Dwelling (outline). The Parish Council recommends refusal of this application as submitted, due to the proposed position and size of the development.  There is nothing new about this application compared with the last two applications, apart from the new location which is even worse than the last one, so our objections remain:

I. The existing farmhouse in the village was available for purchase by the applicant at the time of the sale but he rejected it and now wants to build another.

II. The existing Farm Manager’s house is plainly not ‘a very small cottage suitable for an assistant herdsperson’, as suggested by the applicant.  It has 4 bedrooms, a dressing room and 2 bathrooms and was the Farm Manager’s House for many years under the previous ownership.  The proposed new dwelling is not larger, as the application infers, it is virtually the same square footage as the existing one (2000 sq ft versus 1983 sq ft).
III. The situation of the proposed dwelling is right in the sightline of many of the houses in the village and would be an unreasonable eyesore in this beautiful vale.  So, if a new dwelling is justified, the proposed site should be within the curtilage of the existing farm buildings and not in an adjacent field.


An application for a smaller farm worker’s cottage, situated in the field between the 
existing house and the farm would be closer to the farm buildings and less visible and 
would be supported by this Parish Council.
· 1/D/13/000893 and 1/D/13/000894 (Listed Building Consent) – Manor Dairy Farm, Longburton – proposed alterations and extension.  The Parish Council recommends approval of these applications as submitted.  
· 1/D/13/000755 – Berkeley Farm, Boys Hill - Certificate of Lawfulness for use of dwelling in breach of agricultural occupancy condition – Mr. Doug Proctor of Glanvilles Wootton Stud reported that he has worked the land bordering on Berkeley Farm to the west for the past five years and there has been very little evidence of anyone living there.  

The Parish Council sent a letter dated 11/07/13 to Suzie Ricketts Senior Legal Executive (Planning): 

Councillors note from the applicant’s sworn declaration in support of this application that she has resided at Berkeley Farm from mid-June 2008. Amongst documents supporting her application for the building of a permanent residence at Tall Trees Farm (1/D/12/000878 refers) is a letter dated 22nd May 2012 from Symonds and Sampson which contains, under the sub-heading ‘Current Position’, the statement “…it is essential that the applicant and her family continue residing at Tall Trees in their mobile home so that they can provide the essential care to both race horses and stud horses that are stabled on site.  To remove all doubt, perhaps the applicant could be invited to swear another affidavit explaining what she understands by the word ‘reside’.
   
Appendix A  
13/69 The Annual Lillington and Leweston Parish Meeting held on 15/04/13 – the Chairman of the meeting – Cllr Williams reported that there were no actions/decisions for the Parish Council.
13/70 The Title of the Parish Council:  A query was raised from a Holnest resident as to why the title of the Parish Council now has the word “group” in it.  A request was made by the Chairman for clarification by [1] Roger Greene (WDDC Head of Property & Litigation and Monitoring Officer) and [2] Cynthia Starkey (CEO of DAPTC):
1. Thank you for your recent emails and I have now considered the Grouping Order made in May 1973.  In my view a strict interpretation of the Order is to confirm that the correct name is to be Cam Vale Parish Council and not Cam Vale Group Parish Council.  In reality this would normally not be terribly significant but of course any Title Deeds and the Constitution should refer to the correct name and this is Cam Vale Parish Council.  He suggested that further clarification should be sought from DAPTC.
2.  As you rightly point out the important issue is that the grouping order made by the County Council in 1973 and the title to the land you refer to, both use the same name. The name by which the local council is known in the community is really not that important, as long as the community generally feel comfortable with it. I think it is entirely understandable that 'group' has been used locally, as it articulates the collaborative nature of the Council.
It was proposed by Cllr Squires seconded by Cllr Gilchrist and RESOLVED that the word ‘Group’ should be deleted from the name of the Parish Council.  It was AGREED by all Councillors that the Clerk should action all changes.
13/71 Advertising on the Website: A request was received by the Clerk to insert an advertisement on the website from a dry stone waller.  It was AGREED by all Councillors not to allow any advertising at this time and to direct the request to the Longburton & District News.
13/72 Purchase of land at the Gate Lodge, Longburton:  The Chairman reported that Longburton Village has no public area to call its own; no playing field, no allotments, no children’s playground and not even a village green.  The late Tony Nunn’s generosity allowed his entire garden to be used to hold occasional village events, such as a barbeque, a musical concert, croquet competitions etc. Additionally, he permitted the gravelled area opposite the house to be used for the parking of the mobile youth club coach on its fortnightly visits during term time, on Sundays for worshippers’ vehicles, or for parking during weddings or similar church events. 

Following the death of Tony Nunn in April, the Chairman reported that he had sent a letter to Tony’s son asking him if he would consider selling to the parish the ‘L’ shaped piece of his land on the south side of West Hall drive i.e. the strip of grassed area immediately behind the church and the adjoining gravelled parking area.   Jeremy Nunn replied to the Chairman that he would mention this proposal to his siblings and when they have decided what to do with the house, will consider the request carefully.
13/73 Car Parking on the Footway: The Chairman reported that he had received complaints from two villagers about parked vehicles outside Glenwood Cottage.  In particular that on two separate occasions a car has been parked in such a way as to block the footway completely.  One complainant witnessed a lady with a child in a pushchair being obliged to go onto the roadway in order to get round the obstruction. The other expressed concern about an elderly and partially-sighted lady who passes Glenwood Cottage occasionally.  It was AGREED by all Councillors to send a letter by recorded delivery to the owner requesting not to park on the footway.
13/74 Report from Councillors that have attended meetings: Cllr Miss Regan reported that the ‘New Councillors 1 – Powers & Duties course’ was professionally delivered and well attended.
13/75 Clerk’s Report (to include correspondence not previously circulated): 
· Longburton Depot Working Group: Cllr Gilchrist reported that since the last Parish Council meeting there have been a number of important developments:  

The first of these was the approval of the application to have the Longburton parish designated a Neighbourhood Development Area for the purpose of the proposed Neighbourhood Development Order (NDO).  This was followed by the approval of the grant application for both seed-corn funding and direct support from the Locality team.  These two achievements clear the way for the NDO to proceed. 

On the 30 May 2013 the Working Group held a very successful public meeting where the main issues, a village shop, a children’s playground and the space for a new village hall to be provided on the site were discussed.  The public view was expressed via a questionnaire and on a series of display boards placed at the back of the hall. This public meeting was quickly followed by the village fete on 1st June, where the Working Group had a stand and where local residents were invited to complete the same questionnaire used at the public meeting.  From these two events a total of 90 completed questionnaires were obtained, representing some 20% of the voting population.  

The initial analysis of the data from these completed questionnaires shows a continuing high level of support for a childrens’ recreation area and for a shop with significant support for space to be set aside for a new village hall.  As to be expected the numbers expressing interest in the housing options were much lower but even so provide the Working Group with useful guidance.  It is recognised that these results are not necessarily representative of those of the majority of villagers and to address this shortcoming the next step will be to prepare a refined set of questions for a new, more comprehensive questionnaire, to be distributed to every household in the parish.

A more recent development has been a statement that the Dorset County Council Cabinet, the main decision making body at the council, are not only very supportive of what the Parish Council are proposing for the site but will use its powers to permit the disposal of the site at an undervalue.   DCC have proposed to give half of the difference between the assessed market value of the site, in its current condition, and the price of eventual sale of the site with the benefit of a NDO to the Parish Council with such funds to be used to provide community facilities on the site.  Cllr Loder considered that this was an exceptional offer from DCC.
13/76 Rights of Way:  to receive/consider any matters placed before the Council
· Holnest – Cllr Jesty - no report submitted

· Longburton – Mr. G. Tilley - no report submitted.  Cllr Gilchrist reported that he had contacted Dave Ackerley regarding the footpath at the end of Church Close, which is impassable in place.
· Leweston & Lillington - Mr. C. Boston - no report submitted
13/77 The Parish Plan: Cllr Mrs. Paterson updated the meeting on the latest developments and the meeting held on 15/05/13 with Roland Skeats, Sue McGowan and Cllr Bevan to discuss the following.  
· Actions 7 & 9 - linked to roads and safety.  There is no possibility of a size and weight restriction on the A352 (topic 9) due to agricultural and other business access. Other ways of reducing traffic speed are being introduced through the police training scheme for residents and several have taken this offer up. (Action 7).  It was suggested that the village as a whole was looked at, not just specific locations and that any traffic calming may be linked to the development of the depot site. Another suggestion was to have calming at the entry points of the village as this seemed to be effective in other Dorset villages.

· Action 26 - a cycle path between Longburton and Sherborne. Sue McGowan will look in to this by exploring the existing footpath route along Green Lane.  However it is unlikely that any such scheme will happen in the near future as the route would have very low use. It is neither feasible nor desirable to have a cycle route parallel to the A352.

· Action 28 - extend the footway from Longburton to the A3030 junction. This is a non starter. The following reasons given - Cost, low use due to size and average age of the population in Longburton and danger regarding speed of traffic. 

· Action 10 - Councillor Squires reported that he had further investigated this by writing to the company responsible for the mast in Honeycombe Wood.
13/78 Democratic Half-hour and Matters of Interest: No items were discussed.
The Chairman thanked those present for their attendance and closed the meeting at 9.23 p.m.
      DATE OF NEXT MEETING: Thursday 10th October 2013
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